
 
 

TUFCAT UPDATE – JANUARY 2016 
 

Dear All,  

 

This is our first newsletter for 2016! We are so grateful to our supporters, who continue to help make 

our work possible. Many of you have been supporting the project since 1997! Thank you for ensuring 

that the UWC feral cats (and many other animals) have a bright future. We are especially grateful to 

those of you who responded to our plea for help during the #FeesMustFall student protests. 

 

As most of you know, UWC went through a very challenging period at the end of last year and the cats 

living on campus have not been immune to the effects of the student protests. There were times when 

we literally could not get onto campus as it was unsafe. Other times we were allowed onto campus 

but could not access our store-room and cat food supplies. Thankfully, Frankie Davids, who is a cleaner 

(he has been at UWC since 1976!), ensured that the cats always had food, whatever the situation on 

campus. He lives nearby and on some days made several trips to UWC on his donated bicycle to feed 

a few colonies at a time when there was a ‘quiet’ period or when the protestors were busy on another 

part of campus. UWC is a vast campus (around 130 hectares) and there are 26 colonies. There are also 

two colonies in the off campus residences so it is a huge area to cover. 

 
Many of the cats ran and hid and only starting coming out again when things calmed down. Some are 

still lost and are slowly wandering back to their colonies. The CPUT (Bellville) protests preceded ours 

and at least two cats were seen running across the road to what was then, the relative safety of UWC. 

When the protests became serious, we moved the tame, and, in some ways, most vulnerable cats off 

campus. A litter of kittens was rescued by Jess from the roof of the Law department (no easy task!), 



another litter of kittens was found in the Herb Garden and fostered by Carmelita and a kitten was 

found near Arts, another at the swimming pool and yet another at Technical Services. The tame cats 

that were fostered have since been adopted, but we still have kittens needing homes. 

 

During the student protests, quite a few of the feral cats were injured (one quite badly) and needed 

veterinary care. We have since moved her (Grace) to the TUFCAT sanctuary and she will not return to 

campus as she is partly disabled, though fully recovered. Fortunately, only three cat shelters were 

burnt in the chaos. Thanks to the kind offers of help and donations received we will be able to replace 

these and also repair a few others that have long needed fixing. We hope to do this very soon and will 

contact those of you who offered to assist with this. Donations of kennels, as well as wood, varnish, 

paint and other materials would be greatly appreciated. We have several drop off spots and can also 

arrange collection. 

 

Despite the problems we have encountered and the many issues we have had to deal with, including 

putting two oldies (R.I.P. Fidel and Mr Tuxedo) to sleep, this has also been an extremely inspiring time 

and I can honestly say that in our time of greatest need…ever…cat lovers (from everywhere) as well 

as other animal welfare societies and rescue groups responded with unprecedented kindness and 

generosity, for which we are forever grateful. I have tried to thank all of you individually, but am still 

trying to trace others….  

 

Many people simply used cat food or animal lover as a reference. If anyone knows these people (see 

below), please let me know as we have no clue how to locate and thank them for helping us. 

 

¶ Mrs D. J. Edwards 

¶ Janine Coetzee 

¶ Lisa Bourne 

¶ L. Bayliss 

¶ N. Forbes 

 

THANKS AGAIN TO EVERYONE WHO HAS GENEROUSLY DONATED CAT FOOD, AND CASH & VARIOUS 
OTHER GOODIES – WE HONESTLY COULD NOT HAVE GOT THROUGH WITHOUT YOU! 

……………………………………………………………………………………………………………………… 

We rely heavily on the few debit orders we receive and are eternally grateful to the generous animal 
lovers who collectively ensure that the cats have a regular income. We are appealing to those willing 
and able to help, to please consider this option, since even R50 – R100 per month is a HUGE help and 

enables us to continue helping the ferals and other animals. 



 

 

TUFCAT BANK ACCOUNT DETAILS:  
 

The UWC Feral Cat Project   
NEDBANK  

Savings Account  

Account No: 2011093155  

Branch Code: 101109 (FNB clients may need to add 2 zeros, 00)  

Branch Name: Constantia (Cape Town)  

Refs: Your Name  

International Donors:  

SWIFT CODE - SBZAZAJJICM 

 
………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………. 

UPDATES 

Ice-cream & Nagapie 

These two kitties have a huge fan club and many people are going to miss them. Initially Shirley Brooks 

(Geography) fostered them, with the intention of returning them to campus when things calmed 

down. Thereafter Jess Lerm (Philosophy) took them in and they settled in so well at her place, she 

decided to keep them…. 

 

 

 

Here is Jess’s update: 

These two well-known boeties were evacuated from their home next to the Great Hall during the 

“protests. They are tame, but they've lived outside their whole lives. They were evacuated out of 

concern for their physical safety as well as the fact that we'd been barred access to their kennel where 

their food and water bowls are. However, Icy and Naggie adjusted to life indoors better than anyone 

expected! Because of this, we've decided to give them a permanent home. This wasn't a decision to 

be taken lightly, because these are two adult cats and their integration into a household will be a slow 

journey requiring lots of patience. But, so far they've coped excellently! As is his nature, Nagapie had 



the whole house mapped within days, and a few days after that the whole garden too. He isn't allowed 

free rein yet, but he is allowed supervised daily jols. Ice-Cream is much less adventurous, and prefers 

to stay in "his" room, even when we open up for him. That's okay - as long as he is happy. In fact, for 

the last two years that he's lived on campus, Ice has never ventured further than 10m from the exact 

spot he was born, so I guess we can't expect much to be different now! We already had two cats and 

two dogs, and so far the integration is going okay, although my poor Jack Russell has had a few klaps 

from Nagapie!” 

………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………. 

Miss Muffy 

 

 

Miss M as she is now known is an ex UWC cat that has landed herself a top notch home. Miss M has 

been living near S1 (mostly inside the kitchen at Sophia's tuckshop) for the past 5 years. She was 

dumped there during the end of year vac. Sophia and her staff loved her very much and gave her daily 

treats. But, we were always concerned about her during vacs when there is no one around and also in 

winter. When the student protests erupted on our campus at the end of last year, many cats were 

badly affected. Muffy was extremely stressed and even disappeared for a few days. The tuck-shop's 

future is also uncertain. Many people both on and off campus took an interest in Muffy and we 

received an offer of a permanent home, We generally do not home the cats that have lived on campus 

for a long time, so we had many issues to consider. Sophia agreed and we decided to give it a go. It 

has been a long process and can honestly say that Chantal Smuts (who has adopted Muffy) is the kind 

of cat owner we dream of. Miss M is now finally settled in her new home. She has 3 other cats for 



company and a big garden in Riebeeck Valley to play in. Most of all she can now finally be with people 

all year long! 

According to Chantal, Miss M "is one happy cat, hard to photograph because the second you point the 

camera at her she runs up to rub her face against it..." 

After two days, she wrote: "We had some big breakthroughs. She joined us at the dinner table, curled 

up on a chair cushion. And she's a kitchen beggar. Obviously had lots of feeding off the tuck shop 

counters. Her tastes are quite basic though -- a piece of steak was rejected in favour of ham. She came 

to the outside laundry with me (very funny response to the working washing machine which she looked 

quote prepared to attack), and is showing great interest in what's behind the internal garage door. 

Then she followed me to bed and climbed on, much to the disgust of Jessica whose spot that is. When 

I woke up at about 4 she was still there, curled up between us. She's still too scared to step off the patio 

onto the grass, but slowly, slowly. She's retreated again this morning because the char and gardener 

are here and it's a bit hectic. She has huge character, and a surprising amount of self-confidence. It's 

all working out beautifully, and we are both very taken with her. So, thank YOU Sharyn, for this 

unexpected and very delightful addition to our family." 

 

 

……………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………… 

 



Kittens 

Kharnita Mohamed adopted a silver grey tabby kitty, now called Kierkegaard. She is loving having him 

and we are so happy he has a good home with her. 

 

 

…………………………………………………………………………………………………………. 

Dawn Munroe family from Kenilworth adopted Squirrel (found at the UWC pool) via Jess. 

 

…………………………………………………………………………………………………………………… 



 
Rosie 

Our beautiful piggy, safe and happy with Nicky & Rohan at the Greyton Farm Animal Sanctuary…. 

Like them on fb: https://www.facebook.com/greytonanimals/?fref=ts 
 

 
 
……………………………………………………………………………………………………………………. 
Daisy really needs a home… 
We rescued Daisy, a medium sized cross-breed from a wine farm just outside Villiersdorp a few 
months ago. She had been banished to live chained up and alone, far from the worker's houses her 
entire life. All her puppies died. They barely fed her and children pelted her with stones. Leandi at 
Change for the Better Foundation kindly took her in and she has been at her kennels ever since. 
Despite her traumatic past, she has a sweet, playful nature and gets along well with other dogs. Daisy 
is a young, healthy, friendly, good-natured dog and she has been spayed. She really needs to finally 
have a space of her own and people who love her. If you are interested in adopting Daisy, please email: 
leandi.everts@gmail.com 

 

 
………………………………………………………………………………………………………………….. 

https://www.facebook.com/greytonanimals/?fref=ts
mailto:leandi.everts@gmail.com


 
KITTENS NEED HOMES 
These terrified kittens and their mothers have been through hell and we took them in because there 
was literally nowhere for them to go in Villiersdorp. Luckily we have found homes for the two Siamese 
crosses with Jenny Banks, who helped with the spay-day. We will keep the mothers, but we really 
need to find homes for the remaining five kittens. They have all been sterilised and are around 10 – 
12 weeks old. 
 

 
 



SPAY-DAY FOR FARMWORKER'S  CATS & DOGS in 

Villiersdorp - 26th January  2016 

As part of our outreach on farms, we have decided to focus primarily 

on cat sterilisations as cats are often overlooked, yet breed 

prolifically. For many, cats are 'invisible.' The plight of cats on various 

farms in and around Villiersdorp has been of great concern to us 

since we relocated the TUFCAT sanctuary here, so we decided to 

try and make a difference. 

Dr Roos, who is absolutely awesome, sterilised 23 cats and 10 dogs 

on the 26th. The two big dogs (from one farm) were carrying 27 

puppies between them and two small dogs (also from one farm), 10 

and 9 pups each, so a mere four dogs, had we not brought them in, 

would have given birth to a staggering 46 pups! Cats, as many of 

you know, they are much harder to handle than dogs and we couldnôt 

even be sure that they would be there when we collected them, so 

to get 23 (we had hoped for 30), is quite an accomplishment. 

Jenny (Overberg Petcare) kindly let us use her rooms and also 

helped with transport, for which we are very grateful. Thank you also 

to Jenny Banks and Stella Olesen for helping on the day. 

Fortunately, we managed to get funding for the sterilisations, which 

is totally awesome. We are forever grateful to Jenny Boulton, the 

animal welfare committee and the Trust for this! 

Thank you also to Margaret Bonsall for always being there for us 

and for donating top notch Vetôs Brand food for the dogs to take 

home, as well as Preventic, tick & flea collars for all the dogs that 

were sterilised. 

 

 

 

These two dogs were carrying 27 puppies between themé 

Helping the 
ŦŀǊƳǿƻǊƪŜǊǎΧΦ 

The needs of people living on farms in and 
around Villiersdorp are great and where 
possible we try to assist them when 
offering assistance for their pets.  

We would just like to thank everybody 
who responded to our call for help for 
Kelly Oktober, the 5 - year old whose legs 
were both amputated due to 
complications from meningitis. Kelly and 
her family were showered with gifts and 
many people visited her in hospital. Kelly 
is doing very well and is healing nicely. She 
has an extremely strong spirit and is 
delighted with all the toys, treats, TV, DVD 
player, fan, wheelchair, tablet (!!!) and 
other gifts she has received. Thanks to 
everyone who responded to and also 
shared this appeal. KŜƭƭȅΩǎ ǘƘŀƴƪ ȅƻǳ ƭƛǎǘΥ 
Sandra Swart, Deborah Posel, Shoni 
Booysen, Sebastian Wheeler & Lauren 
Roberts and colleagues at Old Mutual, 
Duncan Halliday, Judy du Toit, Runette 
Geyser, Marlene Nepgen (and Mila, Josie 
& Jemimah), Cam van Aken & Sandy (and 
Liz for bringing the box from 
Grahamstown), Tamara Guhrs, Michelle 
van Deventer, Margaret Bonsall, Basil de 
KlerkΧ LŦ L ƘŀǾŜ ƭŜŦǘ ŀƴȅƻƴŜ ƻŦŦΣ L Řƻ 
apologise but many people took 
donations directly to Kelly and I have no 
details about this. 

We are currently trying to help a young 
farm dweller with clothing and other 
goods for her baby boy (now one month 
old). She (and her younger brothers) help 
us with the cats on the farm where she 
lives, so if anyone has anything to donate 
we would really appreciate it as she has 
almost nothing. We can also distribute 2nd 
hand clothing, kitchen goods and general 
household items. Thank You! 

 

 



…………………………………………………………………………………. 
THANK YOU 

 
I know this is an insanely long list, but it feels so good to be able to thank everyone who has 
helped us. We feel humbled by the amount of support we have received and by the realisation 
that so many of you really care! TUFCAT is very grateful to the following people and 
organisations for their support of the Project and whose generous cash donations enabled 
us to take care of the UWC cats throughout the protests – we honestly could not have made 
it without all of you: 

 
Aretha Cooper, Adeline Grace, Allison Fullard & Phil, Angela Rackstraw, Annetjie Jefferson, Angela 
Steinmetz, Amelia & Theo Ireton, Alan Ralphs & Mary Ryan, Anne Hemmings, Beth Muller, Bev Wright, 
Bridget Kelly, Claire Landon & Kerala, Colleen Saunders & family, Cheryl-Ann Michael, Chantal Smuts, 
Debra Schein, D.J. Edwards (Mrs), Edward Lawrence (PUPP), Eve Platte, Elizabeth Sole, Fiona Craig, 
Fiona Wade, Glenda Kaplan, Greta Wilson, Jessica Lerm, Janine Coetzee, Jeanne Louw, Jacques deVille, 
Judy le Sar, Holly Filday, Heide Goodman, Ilje Nel, Ian Moore (WPCC), L. Bayliss, Lisa Bourne, Lara Alessi 
Harrison, Maureen Lavies (PUPP), Mandy Zeeman, Margaret Bonsall, Madge Gibson, Mikki Flockeman, 
Michelle Bexiga-Mordaunt, Mark Boekstein, Marilyn Peters, Emma & Susan Steyn and everyone at 
Rustenburg Girls High, Nadja Latta, N. Forbes, Petfriendly, Phyllis Orner, Pat Harris, Stephen Charles 
Martin, Sharon Kling (CACTUS), Sandra van Reenen, Steve Anderson, Shirley Brooks, Sharon Penderis, 
Sandy Zinn, Santie Meintjes, Tracey Pace, Tracy Jarman, Uma Mesthrie, Vanessa Taylor, Wendy 
Woodward, Western Province Cat Club, Yvonne de Kock, Zannie Bock & Herman Wittenberg. 

 
We would also like to thank the Club Claims Trust (thanks to Glenda Kaplan), Thomson 
Reuters (Matching Gifts Program - once again thanks to Pat Harris) for cash donations. Pat 
has been a HUGE help to TUFCAT lately and even sold raffle tickets at her work to help us 
during the protests. 

 
Finally, we are eternally grateful to the late Theodore Wessels (who passed away in 
September 2015) for the bequest he made to TUFCAT – this is our first ever bequest and we 
are absolutely humbled by this… 

 
TUFCAT is extremely grateful for the donations of cat food received from 
individuals, animal welfare groups and pet food companies. 
 
For catfood: 
Angela Steinmetz, AACL (Alma), Animal Rescue Organisation (Calvin), Bev Muller, Beverley 
Wright, Brownen Kirby, Carla van Zijl, Carol Mancktelow, Colleen Howell, Colleen Saunders, 
Danielle Kellerman, Grenville Liepner, Heide Goodman, Jean Richards, Jessica Lerm, Mr 
Jacques Lerm, Kerrey-Ann Baggalay, Kairen Brooke-Anderson, Linda van der Poel, Michelle 
Walmsley, Mikki Flockemann, Nicole Elizabeth Mitchell, Pat Sinclair, Pat Harris, Sheehamah 
Mohamed, Sandra van Reenen, Sandy Zinn, Shauna Germishuizen, Toni Brockhoven, Vanessa 
Taylor, Zoe Lory, Zannie Bock. 
 



A special thank you to Pat Sinclair and Di Fraser who kindly bought cat food with money raised 
operating a tuck-shop at work. We are also extremely grateful to Angela Steinmetz, Debbie 
Caknis and Zoe Lory who took it upon themselves to arrange a food collection drive and also 
operate as drop-off points for TUFCAT. Thanks also to Michelle Walmsley, Colleen Saunders 
and Rae Gouws for doing the same, as well as for collecting food and bringing it to campus. I 
can’t tell you how much you all helped us keep things together during these unusual and 
unprecedented times at UWC. 
 

  
Carla, Wendy & everyone at Cube Route and also Simbo (MCP) for the Iams and Eukanuba 
cat (and dog) food. You guys have always been there for us and help out whenever possible. 
 

 
 
Thank you Dianne and Kim for the food collected in October 2015. 
 

 

     Lizzanne & Fahiem for the Purina ONE dry pellets received at 
crucial times. 
 
For books and other goodies: Angela Steinmetz (thanks to Warren and Leon for bringing to 
us), Allison Fullard, Audrey Visser, Bev Wright, Colleen Howell, Carmelita Benjamin, Collette 
Schroeder, Colleen Saunders, Carla van Zijl (also for collecting from Lynn and Desiree and 
bringing a huge load to campus), Carthorse Protection Association (Eline & Megan), Ernie 
Kunneke, Heide Goodman, Graham Bawden, Greg & Vicky Penfold, Genevieve Hart, Herman 
Wittenberg, Heide Goodman, Jane Levinson, Jessica Lerm, June Bradbury, Judy & Luc du Toit, 
Josie Hon for the blankets, Kamiela Ala, Lorna Chase, Lisa Wegner, Lyn Harpur, Laverne 
Luhanga du Plessis, Mark Hermans, Marlene Nepgen, Mark Snyders, Meg van der Merwe, 
Marilyn Peters (Rustenberg Girl’s High School) & Susan and Emma Steyn for getting the goods 
to us, Natalie Smith, Pat Harris, R. Kriel, R. May, Rene Klink, R. Kriel & R. May, Sandra van 
Reenen, Thozama Mabusela, Tarryn Litchfield, Wendy Woodward & Zannie Bock.          
 
Special thank you to Natasha (Cape of Good Hope SPCA) for all the books and other goodies you 
send our way. And a huge thank you to whoever dropped books off at the Anthropology & Sociology 
Department – much appreciated. The donated bicycles have totally changed things and Frankie the 
feral feeder’s pink bicycle (originally donated to him by Woodstock Cycleworx – organised by long-
time supporter, Aretha Cooper) has served him very well. But, we have had some issues and 
thankfully we received two more bikes, from Wendy Herbig and Lara Alessi Harrison, which are used 
as spares. These bikes ensure that the cats are all attended to and fed daily and we just cannot do 
without them.  
 
For other things:  
My Guru (www.myguru.co.za), Margaret & Jaen for our awesome website… 
Holly Filday, Allison Fullard, Audrey Visser, Carmelita Cannon & Sandra van Reenen for collecting, 
storing and sorting stuff, Nicole Elizabeth Mitchell, Nasreen Parker (& friends), Riekie Wandrag, and 
Nicole Prinsloo for help feeding and checking on cats during the protests. Annarina Greyvenstein, 

http://www.myguru.co.za/


Nicole Elizabeth Mitchell, Sura Baird and Tamarinda Schreuder for offering to help foster and Shirley 
and Jess for taking Ice-cream and Nagapie home with you. Kim Marais, Cindy Kennerley and 
Bridgette Mauch for being such incredible networkers. Inspector Moyo (CoGH SPCA) and Rene for 
helping to trap a sick feral cat. Julia Evans (Gordons Bay AWS) for always being willing to assist – is so 

reassuring knowing you are out there…                       
 
Other ways to help 
¶ Distribute collection tins to shops (even one shop in your area will help enormously) or even at your 

home or office, 

¶ Ask your friends, family and work colleagues to donate books to us, 

¶ Collect donated books for us in your area, 

¶ Help us organise fundraising events 

 

Sponsor a Cat 
Not everyone is able to adopt a cat and sponsoring one of our residents is a great way to help. Without the few 
sponsorships we regularly receive from kind, generous animal lovers, TUFCAT would not be able to continue 
caring for these animals. It costs R100.00 to sponsor a cat for a month. We need sponsors for Sylvester 
(Mayibuye Archives), Pietie (Technical Services), Scooby-Doo & Chester (Life Sciences) & Lily (Social Science). 

 

………………………………………………………………………………………………………………….  

Last Word: CATS AND THE INTERNET 

Images and videos of cats comprise some of the most viewed content on the web and cats have been 
described as the unofficial ‘mascot of the Internet.’ The New York Times described cat images as "that 

TUFCAT WISH-LIST 

For the UWC ferals… 
¶ Cat food (any kind of pellets and/or tins)  

¶ Kennels for shelters * Wood, varnish, paint  

¶ Cash donations (even the smallest once off donation or monthly debit order helps)  

¶ Books & magazines * CDs & DVDs, 

¶ Bowls for food and water (2 litre ice-cream dishes welcome),  

¶ Sheets, single duvet covers for covering cat traps,  

¶ Digital Camera (ours has finally given in) 

We desperately need a sponsor for a Banner &/or Signage for bookshop  

¶ We need volunteers to help with fundraising activities & colony monitors – UWC based 
animal lovers are needed to keep an eye on and give treats (which can be provided by 
TUFCAT) to a cat colony resident near their office or residence.  

For the TUFCAT Sanctuary & farmworker’s pets 

¶ Dog food (any type of pellets for farmworker’s dogs) / Dog leads & collars (for 
farmworker’s dogs) /Cat & Dog beds / Single duvets, cushions / Fencing (to stop dogs 

being chained) / Wendy-house or shed for new cats admitted to sanctuary. 

¶  



essential building block of the Internet." In 2015, there were already more than 2 million cat videos on 
YouTube alone, and cats are one of the most searched keywords on the internet. The internet is thus 
a social space for cat lovers. According to Jack Shepherd (2014), “the internet is one giant, virtual cat 
park, its foundation is one of cat fur, and its currency is the miaows of millions of kittens who lie 
patiently in wait for you on YouTube, Facebook and Twitter, acting like they pretty much own the 
place.” http://www.theguardian.com/lifeandstyle/2014/mar/16/why-internet-loves-cats-not-dogs 

In 2015, an exhibition called "How Cats Took Over The Internet" opened at the Museum of the Moving 
Image in New York. The exhibition traces cats throughout history and also attempts to unravel why 
internet users love them so much. There are many theories that attempt to explain their popularity in 
cyberspace, with some citing the psychological benefits derives from pet cats. Internet cats then, can 
be seen to function as a form of digital pet therapy. Others suggest that projection is at play and it is 
much easier and far safer to make fun of random cats, than specific people.   

Cats featured prominently on the internet through 2015, and following the Brussels anti-terrorist 
response, a Twitter feed, #BrusselsLockdown was created. Although the feed was designed to discuss 
operational details of the raids, when police asked for a social media blackout, the hashtag was used 
by internet users posting pictures of cats (to create a diversion and in so doing stop terrorists from 
gaining any useful information). Newspapers reported that, ‘Belgians were fighting ISIS with cats.’ 
 
Bizarrely, a more sinister trend is that ISIS recruiters have also been using pictures of cats, especially 
cute kittens to attract young supporters, especially women. In an article titled, ‘Why terrorists tweet 
about cats’, the New Statesmen (14 June, 2014) reports that, there is a Twitter account dubbed the 
Islamic State of Cat, which features masked and heavily armed jihadists holding tiny kittens. Different 
Isis groups each have their own Twitter accounts and there’s a subgroup of fighters who regularly 
Instagram photos of their guns and cats. 
 

 
 

Join our group and Like us on Facebook. Here is the link: 

http://www.facebook.com/pages/TUFCAT/185864518133590 
 

…………………………………………………………………………………………………………………….  

Please forward this email to any animal lovers and other interested 
people. Thank You!!!!!  
 
If you have received this newsletter by mistake, we do apologise. Please send an email to sspicer@uwc.ac.za  
with UNSUBSCRIBE as the subject heading and we will remove you from our mailing list. 

Interestingly the popularity of cat memes is culturally specific and not everyone shares this fascination. 
In agrarian based countries, like Uganda for example, internet memes focus primarily on chickens and 
goats, animals that are more visible daily. 

http://www.theguardian.com/lifeandstyle/2014/mar/16/why-internet-loves-cats-not-dogs
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Museum_of_the_Moving_Image_(New_York_City)
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Museum_of_the_Moving_Image_(New_York_City)
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Animal-assisted_therapy
http://www.facebook.com/pages/TUFCAT/185864518133590

